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CACC Faculty Athletic Representative Meeting Minutes

April 9, 2010 – Felician College – Lodi Campus – 10:00 AM

Dr. Joseph Ruane – USP

Dr. John Bahr - Concordia

Dr. Timothy M. Briles - GCU

Dr. Patrick Sime - Caldwell 

Dr. Art Grugan - Holy Family

Dr. Debra Curtis – Bloomfield College

Dr. Clint Robertson – Wilmington U.

I. Meeting was called to order at 10:15 am by President Dr. Joseph Ruane

II. Review of minutes from October 2009 FAR Meeting – Attachment #1
a. Check names and titles, first item – approved unanimously to attend the FAR Annual meeting

b. Motion to approve as presented by Clint Robertson, 2nd by Alfredo Castro and approved unanimously.

III.  Review minutes from Directors Council and Presidents Council meetings-Attachments #2A-2B

a. Commissioner Mara reviewed the Presidents council meeting with NCAA DII Director Mike Racey

i. Discussion was on growth and direction of DII, mentioned conference size seems to be moving towards “bigger is better”.  At this time, 16 appears to be the magic number looking across the division.  Interestingly our Presidents have set 16 as the limit for our league maximum membership, but we also have hold on pursuing any members.  Institutions may approach us about joining, but we are not soliciting anyone.  The presidents continue to be concerned about fit, size, competitiveness and mission of any prospective institution.  

ii. Gaining membership to the NCAA at the DII level is a very different process then it was when most of us applied, both financially and the process they must go through.  They have currently limited the “incoming class size” to just 10 per year.  Another significant change has been the requirement to be in full compliance with NCAA DII regulations, financial aid and sport sponsorship wise.  With these changes, obviously the easiest transition to our conference would be current members – but there seems to be very little movement within the division.  DI schools coming down would have an easier time, and DIII will have to make a jump financially that will be challenging.  Although, with regulations tightening up in DIII, there have been institutions in our region that have been caught in the net with the proportionality of aid for athletes compared to non-athletes being too large – so we may see some movement from that.  

iii. Presidents have asked the conference to put in a grant request to DII to research our future as a conference and how would we best move forward.  Currently working with a consultant to do that and it will be completed at the end of the month.  

1. Joe Ruane – The presidents again asked what should FAR’s be going to – similar to what we discussed… interesting that it was the second time that has been asked.  It was apparent that the presidents are very concerned that they are not getting 100% participation from the presidents attending their meetings and have put in measures that cut out those who send other representatives.  

a. Dan – Presidents have gone to the practice of calling executive sessions where presidents only are allowed to be present.  

iv. Athletic Directors recently reviewed all tournaments up to this point.  All tournaments have been successful this year, basketball was especially exciting on both sides.  Because of the upsets in our tournament we actually ended up with two teams on each side, which was great for the CACC.  We finished with teams in the regional finals for both men’s and women’s.  HFU lost in overtime to the #2 Franklin Pierce in WBB.  For the men, Phila U lost to Bently who also went on to the Final Four.

1. Spring Tournament sites: 

a. Men’s Tennis – CHC

b. Women’s Lax - GCU 

c. Golf – Post

d. Softball – GCU

e. Baseball - Wilmington  

i. Baseball is actually at the Blue Rock Stadium which has been a great experience thanks to AD Frank Aiello’s connections.  Baseball has actually expanded to six teams.  They have added a play in game on Tuesday that week in a single elimination nine inning match up.  Soccer also was expanded this year. Because of the expansion – on our men’s side we had our number 9 team had an opportunity to play and then won the tournament.

IV. 2010 NCAA Passed Legislation – Attachment #3

a. Major focus of this year’s convention was Phase 1 of Life in the Balance initiative.  Legislation focused on taking a look at length of seasons and if they still allowed the students to focus on both academics and athletics.  One of the biggest changes to occur is the start of the season for fall sports.  They have made sure to emphasize that these were not put forward for financial reasons

b. Joe Ruane: We saw far more proposals coming from the President’s council and management council then the membership.

c. Dan Mara:  We had the first membership proposed legislative item that passed despite being opposed by both the Management and Presidents Councils. 

d. Phase II has begun, where they have started to look at the non-championship seasons and if they are in need of adjustment.  Our conference already limits the non-championship season tighter than the NCAA regulations.  Most likely our conference will not see a great deal of change for our members.  

V. Commissioner’s Report – Touched briefly on membership, no pending proposals from any interested schools, we are working on a proposal to the NCAA for funding on a 

a. National telecast of the WBB Bloomfield at Caldwell game – the conference has really received great press from the success of the game, the crowds the competitiveness, people are using this as a great example of the goals of DII and we are excited about that.  We had a packed house, we had a positive environment, and both institutions were very well represented by all parties from their institution.  There had a few local youth teams involved.  Again, very proud of how well this went and how well it was received by those watching the game and in attendance.  

i. Alfredo Castro: When will we have that TV opportunity again?

1. Dan: Since there are only 6, it is typically every other year type of deal but as well as things went, I would expect that plays to our favor. 

b. Championships – Again, going well, looking forward to the Spring.

c. Joe Ruane: Wanted to point out that the NCAA continues to use our Philly Four Community Engagement at many of the events.  

d. Coach Magee just celebrated his 50th at Philadelphia University with his 903 win to top the men’s basketball coaches. 

VI. Elections – Chair 2010-2012

a. Nominations for two year chair of the group:  Volunteers – none, Dr. Ruane nominates Patrick Sime of Caldwell, Self nomination, Clint Robertson WU – Nominations closed. 

i. Patrick Sime elected. 

b. Commissioner Mara suggests considering putting in a vice chair – to allow for a little more involvement 

i. All in favor – passed

ii. Clint named as vice chair

VII.  FAR Fellows Institute

a. Commissioner received two email responses about interest in attending the FAR institute next fall.  

i. Charles explained what the FAR Institute is about – discuss the role for an FAR and how you can apply that on a campus.  Well worth attending to really learn what it is you can do for you student-athletes in this role.  Eye opening to find out why things are in place and to really hear similar challenges and also hear just how difficult it is for others.  One of the most useful pieces I came back with was the enough understanding of DII issues that I requested to speak to the board of trustees upon my return, it was a great opportunity for them to hear from a faculty member the types of concerns and focus of DII athletics and student-athletes.  

1. Email interest from Clint Robertson and Art Grugan 

a. Slate was approved unanimously.
b. Reminder that the next FAR Convention is November 14-15th.  More information to follow when available.
VIII. FAR Involvement in Athletic Department Searches.

a. Group wants to emphasize the importance of trying to get involved with the hiring purpose to make sure that there is a broad representation of the college, to help ensure that there is a balanced approach.  Integrity of the program and to be there in the interest of the students.

i. SWA’s have Janet Judge coming in to talk about diversity and hiring practices.

ii. Patrick Sime:  I believe there are grants out there from the NCAA to support hiring minorities.  Dan:  Strategic Alliance Matching Grant Program.

iii. Alfredo Castro:  Also feel that it is greatly important meet then in the hiring process because we will be interacting with them.  

iv. Commissioner Mara points out the canvas has changed, in the past we have seen more teacher/coach models and now we seem to be moving more of a business model with sports being the business.  Feel that it is important to have the FAR present to bring the education back into the process.  

IX. FAR Involvement with nominating student-athletes for grants.

a. Joe Ruane: At USP, we are in the process of changing some of programs to allow our students, after four years, to have a degree that would allow them to qualify for many of the grant items coming across my desk.  

b. Dan Mara: Each year the conference receives around $121,000 some of which is set aside for student-athlete grants that fund things like additional course work their scholarships do not cover, needy student-athlete funding, and also finishing degrees beyond their playing years.  We have expanded our field for any student-athlete, conference sport or not, is eligible for this funding.   Please forward their names, talk to your AD’s about getting them submitted.  

X. FAR involvement at AD Meetings

a. Want to remind everyone that when the AD’s are meeting on your campus, it would be great to make an appearance.  

b. Meetings are listed on the calendar a year at a time.  Dates are always updated, we definitely update the site as soon as we know, but the dates are there.  

c. Joe Ruane:  Your presence is really part of creating a sense of respect for everyone, especially if you are a new to the role of FAR.  

XI. Compliance Conference Review 

a. Stacy Kelly: Our compliance officers attended their first workshop last month.  In conjunction with the East Coast Conference we were able to bring out Susan Peal of the National Letter of Intent Program and Mike DeCesare from Amateurism Certification at the Eligibility Center.  We were able to bring them out through our Conference Grant funding.  

b. FAR Tim Briles from GCU attended:  Thank you, learned a ton as an FAR, couple things I took out of it, had a talked my way into going – although it wasn’t in my role but I wanted to have a better understanding of what they go through.  

i. You can actually take a look at who your school is recruiting if you have access to the LSDBi database.  It is interesting to look at the types of students that our coaches are looking at.  Because we have a standard of GPA of meeting with our at-risk students each week, it’s interesting to have away to look at that.   

ii. Joe Ruane:  Do we publish annually the average GPA’s?  

1. DII data is distributed/published at Convention.

a. Graduation Rates – look for and distribute
2. The conference has recently added an award/small plaque that is being distributed to all All-Academic members.  These names are supposed get to us through you, please check in with your administration to ensure all the correct names are being submitted.
iii. We have also added a Student-Athlete of the Month award that we are hoping will help us recognize those students who are excelling not only on the field, but in the classroom and in the community.  Please keep your eyes and ears open for these candidates.   

XII.  FAR Involvement – survey requests, tests etc. 

a. Many of you have received the NCAA Goals survey and have been asked to complete those with various teams on your campus.  
b. Coaches Compliance exams – review of testing procedures – please contact Stacy if there are any issues.  2010-2011 test is live, please use this new test for all coaches who still need to certify for the remainder of 09-10.  This will clear them through July 2010.  
XIII. Other Business

a. Commissioner Mara reviewed the current grant that is place and how institutions will be compensated in the different areas of the grant application and explained how schools receive credit for their FAR’s being in attendance at the conference meetings and other programs.

b. Ethics committee has been a fairly quiet year, but now we are in baseball we are seeing a few more issues mostly about language and the most recent a coach.  With the new respect initiative, I would ask that we all do what we can to uphold these ideals.  Still finding that from school to school people have different institutional standards as far as whether or not they have policies for people being, coaches and students, being ejected.  Committee is attempting to put together an outline of expectations and baseline penalties.  Looking for consistency

c. Dan – with the addition of conference assignors, we, as a group, are much more aware of these type of things, all ejections are immediately reported to us and we can act as a conference where we didn’t necessarily have that info previously with people all using different officiating groups.  As a commissioner, I feel this is one of our best groups we have because of the diversity involved in the members and the thought and action that goes into the outcomes.  

d. Regional Rules:  Those indicating attendance are Art Grugan and Clint Robertson. 

e. Reminder that funding for the position of FAR should be through your President’s office, not athletics.  If you are interested in getting out to these types events, please contact them.  The conference does reimburse the institution for your attendance, but how much varies.  It may not cover the entire cost of an event.  

f. Alfredo Castro – Is there a limit on the number of times a coach can take the test?

i. There is the one month waiting period, but no official limit. 

1. Group discussed the concern that an institution should step in at some point.  

g. Charles Kelly – Concerned with the number of dates missed for competitions – concern that the coach is not going through the FAR when there are missed class time concerns.

i. Joe Ruane: We are seeing similar issues with coaches pulling the students out far too early for game days. 

XIV. Next Meeting – October 8, 2010 at Felician

            Meeting adjourned at 1:55

Dr. John Pierce - Philly U


Dr. Jonathan Gates - Nyack


Jim Crawley - Dominican


Dr. Charles Kelly – Post


Steve Fagan – Felician (DC representative)


Dan Mara – CACC Commissioner


Stacy Kelly – CACC Assoc. Commissioner
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